                                                                   DELTA KAPPA GAMMA

MA STATE ORGANIZATION 
2021 Virtual Spring Executive Board Meeting

Friday, April 30, 2021
I.  
Call to Order-the meeting was called to order by President Lynn Howard at 7:12 pm.  
Lynn welcomed the officers, chapter presidents, committee chairs and other members attending and thanked all for joining in this evening. She expressed her appreciation that Internet has allowed us to continue to conduct business and keep in touch. 
II.  
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Lynn Howard and singing of “God Bless America” was led by Christine Bonci.
III.  
The Invocation was given by Jillian Sceppa-Etienne. 
IV.  
Roll Call was done by virtual meeting host, Christine Bonci. 35 members are in attendance. That number satisfies the quorum. Lynn reinforced the need to identify ourselves when we speak, make motions or second motions. The list of attendees is attached to the Minutes.
V.      Parliamentary Procedures Dr. Anita Newman explained the procedures. She reminded us to discuss motions through Lynn. Today’s meeting will have some motions presented as a poll that will appear on the computer screen, eligible voters will then click on the circle for the option they wish to cast as their vote. Christine Bonci will assist with this electronic voting.  
VI.      Recording Secretary’s Report from February 6, 2021. Acting Recording Secretary was Gail Saccone.  The Motion to accept the Minutes was made by Jill Flanders and seconded by Martha Cotton. Christine posted the motion, and the vote was taken by electronic “poll”. Motion passed unanimously.
VII. 
Corresponding Secretary’s Report     

Jillayne Flanders


     No Report
VIII. Treasurer’s Report



Carol LaPolice 
    Written and Oral Report
Carol reported that our accounts are in good standing. The checking balance on April 7, 2021, was $24,131.04. 

The charge for 10/2/21 Southbridge Conference $1,000.00; voucher for supplies for Fall Meeting $280.25; supplies for this meeting $43.93, and a $3.00 bank service fee for April were paid so the balance in the checkbook as of April 30, 2021, is $22,803.86.

Two additional payments will be made: The upcoming expense to purchase a computer for the Directory Chair. It was voted at the February board meeting that no more than $1,000 would be paid; however, Carol brought up that the actual cost was $1044.23 with tax. This will be revisited under new business at the end of this meeting. A check for $150 will be sent to Steve Manchester, program speaker, after his presentation tomorrow.
     Chapter Treasurers were notified they could begin collection of dues in April and set their own deadline with
 state dues and scholarship/induction fees. All information must be in the portal no later than June 30. State

 dues checks will be deposited by the new treasurer and are due to her between July 1st and July 15th.

 
     The dues are stated each year and for 2021-2022 are as follows: 
     International Yearly Dues:  Active $40.00 Reserve $20.00 Collegiate $20.00

     State Dues/Fees: State Dues Active $30.00 per member Reserve $15.00 per member

     AU DKG State Scholarship Fee: $1.00 (Alpha/Alpha Lambda send state $0.20 per member as 

     these chapters have their own fund per by-laws)

     
     State Induction Fee for new members: $10.00 (Chapter keeps $7.50, send state $2.50) 

State checks need to be written as Alpha Upsilon MA Delta Kappa Gamma Society International. Chapter       treasurers will also close their books on June 30 and complete the Chapter Annual Report Form 15 and the state report form. If there are any changes in treasurer, complete the change of treasurer form, email membership and please make sure to notify Carol if it is occurring before July 1st.
Membership – We learned of the passing of a longtime Alpha member, Kathy Foley. The number of active members is 456 and 45 reserve members for a total of 501 members. 

As this is her final treasurer’s report Carol thanked all of our chapter treasurers who have been so diligent in getting all their work done on time and sending their kind notes. Also, Carol thanked the executive board leadership for the past 5 plus years for their support. Thanks to Sandy Carle and Terry Maffeo who were always there to answer a question. The state treasurer position has been a phenomenal way to make new friendships and learn so much about how DKG operates. Carol expressed confidence that we will carry on in good standing as our membership has been good stewards of the finances. Our new state treasurer takes over July 1st and has a good background with all her experience as past state president and being a longtime member of DKG.
The motion to file the Treasurer’s Report for review was made by Gail Saccone and seconded by Helen Clark. Motion passed unanimously. 

IX.     Executive Secretary’s Report 

Linda Stewart


                              See Report 
Linda expressed her excitement about our birthday celebration in Southbridge, October 1st, and 2nd. The contract has been signed and the deposit of $1000 has been made. The rooms are $102 (plus tax and fees). The two International Conferences can be attended virtually. The registration fee is the same either way. The Portland Conference rooms are $199 (plus tax and fees) and the San Antonio rooms are $179 (plus tax and fees). She mentioned that the rooms in San Antonio can be cancelled with a full refund up to 3 days before the conference. There is no further information available at this time about the Presidents’ Training in Atlanta from July 30th -August 1st. 
X. President’s Report              

       President Lynn Howard    
                 
               Oral Report
This is Lynn’s last Executive Board meeting as President. She expressed her appreciation for all the support   she has received from Past Presidents, Chapter Presidents and Committee Chairs. She thanked Jo-Anne Butler and Jo-Anne’s mother for helping to mail out the 500 letter and cards to members. She is hoping that we can all be together for the Fall Conference (October 1st and 2nd) in Southbridge. It will be our 80th birthday celebration so she is asking everyone to encourage their members to attend. We can have 100 members attend.  
PROGRAM OF WORK 
1. EEC Chair




Claire LaBonte

      Written and Oral Report
Claire reviewed the program for May 1st. She mentioned that Jessica Lupien’s presentation (with singing) is the first part of two parts. The second part will be on October 2nd. She is extremely excited about the 80th celebration. Beverly Shaw Johnson is spearheading the planning committee. The committee has met about five times so far. October 1st, Friday night, will have a buffet dinner, the Necrology Celebration of Life and a Meet & Greet with our guest speaker Jennifer Hedrington, MA Teacher of the Year. We will be in the ballroom Friday night and up until 12:00 on Saturday. Our luncheon on Saturday will be in the dining room. Prices of the meals will follow with registration in August. We will be asked to wear a white top on Saturday as we will be wearing purple sashes for the suffrage presentation. The Executive Board meeting will be via Zoom on Saturday, September 25th so the Minutes can be written up prior to the Convocation on Saturday, October 2nd. As EEC Chair, Claire made a motion for a budget of $1000 to cover the expenses of the 80th birthday celebration. Any money not spent for that purpose will be refunded back to the state account. The motion was seconded by Christine Bonci and passed unanimously. 

2. Archivist



Kaaren Harrington      



 Oral Report
Kaaren invited Lynn to bring items to the storage unit in Auburn. Anybody else that has items can also get in touch with Kaaren. Gwen Miller said that Chi (disbanded) has items to go into the unit. 
3. Leadership Training


Gail Saccone   




                 No Report
4. Literacy Council      


Diana Grady 





     No Report
5. Legislation                              
            Annette Shaw
        


     Written and Oral Report
Annette thanked Marge Burns, Carol LaPolice and Lynn Howard for their help in writing a letter to the State Board of Education about delaying the MCAS test. She reinforced the need for vaccinations and following Covid protocols so schools can open safely. Lynn hopes that we will be able to organize a day at the state house next year. 
SOCIETY BUSINESS
1. Membership



Marilyn Spedding 




Oral Report    
We are holding at 501 members. We still need to reach out to members even though we haven’t met in person this year. Her chapter Alpha paid the new members’ dues because they didn’t have any activities this year. She recognized that we don’t have enough gals going to San Antonio to man a table at the fair. We should have at least 15 members attending in order to cover the tables. We should not, therefore, spend the money for the tables. 

2. Necrology



Natalie Januskiewicz




     No Report
Beverly Shaw Johnson expressed the need to help Natalie with the Celebration of Life ceremony because we have about 30 members to be honored. Jo-Anne Butler has done a power point with a picture and short biography for each deceased member. She uses the newspaper obituaries. Chapters can write up a small blurb to add to this. Joan Rego has helped Natalie in the past. Deaths of members in 2021 will be honored in May 2022. Gail Saccone asked for the names of members who have passed in 2021 to be forwarded to her for the White Rose column in the next Baystater. 
3. Coordinating Council


Paula Wilson





     No Report
4. By-laws



Martha Cotton




     
   Oral Report
Martha asked to consider a new By-Law to be able to conduct virtual meetings in the future especially if weather is an issue. She will bring it up in February to be voted on at the spring, 2022 conference. 

5. Finance



Jillian Sceppa-Etienne 



     No Report
6. The Baystater


            Gail Saccone   




                 Oral Report
An issue will be coming out in early June. Please submit articles by the end of May. Registration for the Fall Conference will be in the August issue of the Baystater. Payment may be made by PayPal. It will have to be set up with the new Treasurer Martha Cotton. 

7. Nominations



Bette Bridges   




                 Oral Report
Bette thanked Marilyn for all her help setting up the slate of officers. The Nominations committee recommends the Slate: President Claire LaBonte, First VP Jill Flanders, Second VP Dorothea Maynard, Corresponding Secretary Christine Bonci, and Recording Secretary Gail Saccone. The Finance Committee has not been nominated yet. This committee must be comprised of three current presidents (the Treasurer is a consultant). The vote on the Executive Board slate happens with general membership at the Spring Convention which is May 1st this year.  We will need to have a special meeting this summer to do a virtual vote on the Finance because the budget needs to be done in the summer. The time commitment for the Finance Committee is just one meeting in the summer to look at the proposed budget and the treasurer report. 
8. Directory



Jo-Anne Butler
 
 


   Oral Report

Jo-Anne appreciates any updates to the Directory like emails and addresses. Lynn thanked her for keeping up with all the details. Jo-Anne noted that out of 501 letters mailed only 5 were returned!
9.   Webmaster/ Communications     

Christine Bonci    



     No Report
Sixty-one members have registered for tomorrow’s meeting. According to our by-laws we had to register for the Spring Convention to establish a quorum for voting.  
STATE PROGRAMS

1. Sara E. Chase Scholarship


Dorothea Maynard



       No Report
No applications. Lynn suggested that we have another ad for the Baystater. 
2. Christa McAuliffe Living Memorial Fund
   G’Tanya Small   


                   No Report

No applications. Please encourage members to apply.
 3.  Golden Gift Leadership


Donna Brown 



                   No Report

Donna will be working on doing leadership training in person.
INTERNATIONAL PROGRAMS
1. US Forum




Carol LaPolice


                            Oral Report

There will be an online program with Alma Cuverthie, the Director of League of Women Voters, speaking on Voters’ Rights on May 19th. There needs to be registration for this webinar. The website, www.dkgusforum.com, will post the US Forum Connection.  
Carol listed all the legislation currently coming along about children and education issues, WEP/GPO, etc. You can track bills on www.congress.gov  Gail asked her to do a summary of legislative filings for the Baystater. Carol asked us to consider attending the National Legislative Seminar in March 2022.  
2. World Fellowship



Beverly Shaw Johnson      

              See Report
Beverly suggested getting in touch with Rohina Sediqui from Afghanistan who is studying at Boston University. There may be two chapters (Michelle Glynn of Upsilon and Nanci Flaherty of Alpha Iota) that are closer to Boston that can reach out to her. 
.

3. Golden Gift Fund



Marjorie Burns      

     

 No Report
NEW BUSINESS:
· Joyce Gleason made the motion to reconsider the cap of $1000 to fund purchasing the computer for the Directory Chair to keep members’ contact information.  Instead, Donna Brown made the motion to pay the additional $45 tax on the computer that was purchased. The motion was seconded by Joyce Gleason. The Motion passed unanimously. 

· Lynn explained that the Officers’ training this year will be held in Atlanta, Georgia the last weekend in July instead of at the International Conferences as in the past. The expenses for the weekend will be covered by International (with another $500 allocated towards travel).  Lynn then asked if we have enough in the budget and do, we want to send all officers to the Conference in San Antonio.  Marilyn Spedding made a motion for the State Organization to fund the President, Executive Secretary, EEC Chair (First VP), and Treasurer to pay for registration, hotel, travel, and meals that are part of the Convention. Donna seconded the motion. During discussion of the motion:  Carol LaPolice expressed her opinion that the President and Executive Secretary should be able to attend to bring information back to us. Donna suggested that we have, at least, the President attend the Conference. Carol said that we have the funds to send them. She also explained that we sent the Membership chair to Iowa Conference in 2019. The President, Executive Secretary and Treasurer went to Iceland in 2019. Pat Bologna referred to our By-laws and felt that President Claire LaBonte, Executive Secretary Linda Stewart, and Treasurer Martha Cotton should be offered the opportunity to attend both the training and the Conference. Carol asked if one of the four people cannot go, can the President appoint someone else? Answer was “No”. Gwen reminded us that our by-laws specifically name these four positions. Voice vote on the motion was unanimous.
· Current President Lynn Howard appointed Martha Cotton as our next State Treasurer as of July 1, 2021. All voted in favor.    

MOTION TO ADJOURN was made by Claire LaBonte and seconded by Helen Clark.  Motion passed unanimously.

Meeting Adjourned at 9:40 pm. 
See June 19, 2021 Planning Board/ Executive Board Meeting where the vote was taken on the three new members of the Finance Committee and the six members of the Nominations Committee (Lynn Howard, Chair).  
Respectfully submitted,
Gail Saccone 

Recording Secretary
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